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      Philosophy of the newsletter.      
                Celebrate who we are and what we contribute.   

Keep Connected!!!!  Nurses in the north are separated by many miles.  The intent of our revised newsletter is 

to keep us connected.  We want to know who you are, where you work and what you do.  Please send us a 

note and some pictures about you and your practice setting.  We are all links in the chain of care. 

RNANT/NU Open House;  Foundational Members 

L-R Loretta Abernethy, Barb Bromley, Eva Henderson, Jan Stirling,  

Joyce Williams  
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The Registered Nurses Association of 

the Northwest Territories and Nunavut 

(RNANT/NU) is a professional regulatory 

body and professional association.   

 

As a self-regulating body we have a 

mandate to protect the public.  As an  

Association we have a responsibility to rep-

resent, support and advocate for nurses. 

Mission: 
To promote and ensure competent 

nursing practice for the people of the North-

west Territories and Nunavut. 

 

Office Location 

The RNANT/NU office is located in the 

Monkey Tree Mall, Beside 

 Diamante's Restaurant. 

 

#3 483 Range Lake Road 

 

 

Mailing Address: 

RNANT/NU  

P.O. Box 2757 

Yellowknife, NT X1A 2R1 

 

 

Office Hours: 

0830 ñ 1630pm 

Monday-Friday  

(except statutory holidays) 

Tel: 867-873-2745 

Fax: 867-873-2336 

Website: www.rnantnu.ca 
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As this is my first message to the RNANT/NU membership as President, 

Iõd like to take the time to introduce myself and let you know how truly 

honored I am to be representing nurses from the Northwest Territories 

and Nunavut. 

After working in a variety of direct practice settings, from the emergency 

department to a mental health facility, along with teaching nursing in 

both college and university based programs in Ontario, I decided I wanted 

to experience something bigger than Southern Ontario. Nothing seemed 

much ôbiggerõ than the territory of Nunavut! 

I moved to Iqaluit, Nunavut in August of 2004 to teach in the nursing 

program at Nunavut Arctic College and quickly became involved in the 

Iqaluit Chapter of RNANT/NU.  I have sat on the Board of Directors nu-

merous times as the Regional Member NU East. Being involved at the Association  

level was something instilled in me as a nursing student, furthered when I became a voting delegate with RNAO 

for my region in Ontario, and has only deepened since arriving in Nunavut. The challenge of northern nursing, 

the vast geography of the two territories, and our ever-evolving health care system and delivery methods make 

this an exciting time to be President. 

My original nursing education was college based. Upon completion of the Nursing Diploma from Durham Col-

lege, while working full time, I managed to complete a Post-RN BScN from Ryerson University. My first em-

ployment in nursing education was in 2001. I have since completed a Master in nursing degree from Memorial 

University of Newfoundland, and was fortunate enough to go on professional development leave in 2009 to ob-

tain a Master in Pubic Health and Tropical Medicine degree from James Cook University in Australia. I think 

this is the first year of my career that I have not been a student in formal post-secondary education.  

In addition to volunteer work with RNANT/NU, I have volunteered within Iqaluit as well as overseas. My most 

recent volunteer experience was in Guatemala providing mobile health services to remote communities in the 

northern part of the country. My international volunteer experiences continue to reinforce to me that remote 

nursing faces similar challenges everywhere and that nurses have the responsibility to advocate for change. 

As President of RNANT/NU my immediate goal is to increase communication with our membership in an organ-

ized and timely manner. This communication will be via the website (www.rnantnu.ca) and through email ad-

dresses provided on registration forms (but only if you have given RNANT/NU permission to contact you via 

email). In working closely with the Executive Director, the Board of Directors and the membership, I hope to 

represent RNANT/NU within NT, NU and nationally with integrity, honesty and enthusiasm. As RNANT/NU 

works toward developing a stronger advocacy role, I look forward to increased member input, greater visibility of 

the Association and slow but positive changes. 

 

Thank you,     Angela Luciani, RN 

President¥s Message 

Angela Luciani 
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Steven Leck, RN 

Executive Director RNANT/NU 

Executive Director¥s 
 Message 

What a year your Association has had! 

The RNANT/NU renovated and moved into new office space in April of this year. We simply needed the office space 

and we got a great deal from the landlord. The Board of Directors wanted all employees to be located in Yellowknife 

and this meant hiring a new Director of Professional Conduct that would be located here, instead of working by dis-

tance from a home office. In order to accomplish this we needed space for a desk and office ð hence the move. We 

managed to secure a slightly larger space in the same building, we moved from about 900 sq ft to just over 1100 sq 

ft, but with a different lay out it is amazing how much bigger the place looks and feels. We had planned for this to 

occur in the near futureð later in 2011 or 2012 but it was too good of an opportunity to pass up. We moved in April 

and held an open house that was well attended by members and guests from the GNWT, NWTMA, and the 

NWTPhA.  

To recap our services this year 

Regulatory Services: 

As of the end of September, 2011 we have 1175 RNs and 62 NPs registered with still three months left to register 

new applicants. 

The RNANT/NU had participated in a National Standards of Practice document, however when this endeavor was 

not successful we joined forces with a smaller number of jurisdictions to develop common Standards of Practice and 

this project is meeting great success. 

New Practice and Prescriptive Guidelines for Nurse Practitioners have been approved for use in the Northwest Ter-

ritories and work is progressing to have these approved in Nunavut as well. As well we have attended several meet-

ing on the proposed changes to the Federal Controlled Drugs and Substances Act. 

Work continues on the establishment of the Canadian Council of Registered Nurse Regulators, a new national coun-

cil to deal exclusively with RN (and NP) regulatory matters. 

Professional Conduct Review 

The RNANT/NU is mandated under legislation to do Professional Conduct Review (PCR) of our members if a com-

plaint is received and accepted. In the last six moths we have received more complaints than in any other year in our 

history. In fact there is so much work, the half time Director of PCR position has recently moved to full time hours 

for a six month period. I have heard from several other regions that our trend in increased complaints and the com-

plexity of them is occurring in other jurisdictions as well. 

Continued on Next Page . 
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Meet the RNANT / NU 

Staff! 

Left to Right  

Karin Hjelmeland - 

Registration  

Coordinator    

 

Paul McCaskill 

Director of  

Professional Conduct Review 

 

Steven Leck 

Executive Director 

 

Sheila Humphrey 

Director of  

Regulatory Services & Policy   

 

Laurie Richardson 

Executive  

Assistant 

TECHNICAL ISSUES 

RNANT/NU is attempting to improve our ability to have membership contribute regardless of their location in either 

Territory. Unfortunately, at the September 14, 2011 Membership Meeting this did not occur as we had hoped. We are 

trying to gain participation from as many nurses in as many communities as possible, and unfortunately this has pre-

sented some challenges given resources and expertise available for hire. We moved from the teleconference phone in sys-

tem to an integrated teleconference /PA system which do not work as well as we had anticipated. We will continue to 

explore other options available as we look forward to continually improving access. 

Advocacy: 

This yearõs theme for the Association has been Advocacy. There were a number of issues identified by the Board of Directors 

at our September, 2010 Board meeting and they are identified in the strategic plan that can be found on our website 

www.rnantnu.ca  . This year we also issued press releases on our new President (Angela Luciani, RN) and on the Federal 

Governmentõs announcement of an extension of the Territorial Health System Sustainability Initiative.  We wrote letters to 

several Members of the NT Legislature and sent questions to candidates in the recent NT territorial election. The responses 

were posted on our website. We hope to continue this with future elections in both territories. 

We have recently renewed our relationship with both the NWT Medical Association and the NWT Pharmacy Association 

and hope to find common initiatives on which we can collaborate on.  I am not aware of similar organizations in Nunavut, 

but would be happy to hear from any member who could point me in the right direction. 

I would like to add that with the recent air disasters it reminds us all that as Registered Nurses we need to be prepared with 

both knowledge and resources to react at a moments notice to sudden events that unfold before us. The RNANT/NU thanks 

all those who have been involved in these and other emergencies over the past year. It truly is why we are here. 

Steven Leck 

Executive Director. 

http://www.rnantnu.ca
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Jane Smith is the current Director Client Services in the 

Beaufort Delta Health and Social Services Authority in 

Inuvik, Northwest Territories.  She oversees the provision 

of nursing, rehabilitative, nutritional and health promo-

tional  services in eight remote northern communities and 

at the Inuvik Regional Hospital.  Jane has an eclectic 

background in  clinical care, project management, re-

search, education, program planning, evaluation and risk 

management in both rural and urban health arenas.  Jane 

is also a Nurse Practitioner and has been involved in re-

gional changes in health care. 

Ms Smith has a Masters Degree in Nursing from the Uni-

versity of Alberta and is also a Nurse Practitioner in the 

Beaufort Delta Region.   

Meet your Board... 

Nancy MacLennan Zurheide 

NU East, RNANT/NU  

John Maurice: 

Retired teacher- 32 years and 68 days ( Iqaluit and Igloolik ) 

President and Head Coach- Nunavut Speed Skating Association 

Justice of the Peace for Nunavut 

Board member: Nunavut Surface Rights Tribunal, Nunavut Liquor Li-

censing Board, Iqaluit Homeowners Association 

Four children and two grand-daughters 

John Maurice 

NU Public Rep, RNANT/NU 

Jane Smith  

NT North, RNANTNU  

My name is Nancy MacLennan Zurheide is the Nunavut 

East Rep for the board of directors.  This position is new to 

me as of this year. I am originally from Nova Scotia but 

moved to Iqaluit over seven years ago. I have a bachelor of 

Arts degree in Psychology and also have completed my 

BscN from Nunavut Arctic college. Since graduation I 

have been employed full time at Qikiqtani General Hospi-

tal on the Inpatient care ward.   
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Karen Graham RN NP OPN PHN SCM BN MAEd:   

I am Treasurer for the RNANT/NU Board. 

I am the Senior Instructor (NP) at Aurora College in the Master in Nursing ð 

Nurse Practitioner stream (as part of our partnership with Dalhousie Univer-

sity I am an adjunct professor).  I am a long-term northern nurse who has spent 

many years working in isolated northern communities and still does occasional 

relief.   Between my years in the north I became a Midwife, obtained a Dalhou-

sie Outpost Nursing and Public Health Diploma, a BN from Lethbridge Uni-

versity and worked in New Zealand as Midwife for 3 ½ years.  While teaching 

at Aurora College I earned a Masters degree in Adult Education. I have been 

involved at the national level with item writing for the NP exam and was on 

the NP exam committee for many years.  I am now a member of the NP Task 

Force for NP Education sponsored by the Canadian Association of Schools of 

Nursing.  I am currently the Treasurer for the RNANT/NU Board.     

Karen Graham 

Board Treasurer, RNANT/NU 

My name is Jeannette Hall and I have been the NT Public Representative on 

the Board since May 2011.  I have lived in Yellowknife since 1973 and con-

sider it to be my home.  I retired from permanent employment in June 2010 

after working for 20 years at the Department of Health & Social Services, the 

last 10 of which was as Registrar, Professional Licensing.  My husband and I 

have two grown daughters and enjoy golfing, boating, fishing, travelling and 

spending time at our cabin on Prosperous Lake.  I am a volunteer for Food 

Rescue, the Meals-on-Wheels program and the Yellowknife United Church.  I 

look forward to new opportunities and challenges that being on the Board 

may bring. 

Jeanette Hall 

NT Public Rep.  RNANT/NU  

Elizabeth Cook,  

Board Secretary, RNANT/NU 

My name is Elizabeth Cook and I am the secretary for the RNANT/NU Board 

of Directors. 

I graduated from Hamilton Civic Hospitals School of Nursing in 1974. Yes, I 

have been an RN for a long time!! I completed a post-RN BScN in 1986 from 

the University of Western Ontario and a Master in Nursing (Advanced Nurse 

Practitioner) from Athabasca University in 2003. I am presently working on a 

certificate in Forensic Studies (Mount Royal University) and a research course 

(Athabasca University). I am considering starting a PhD in Nursing in the next 

3 years. 

My experience includes work on a medical unit, labour and delivery for many 

years, public health, and outpost nursing (Northern Saskatchewan and NT/

NU). I am currently employed at Aurora College, Yellowknife, as an NP in-

structor in a Master of Nursing, Primary Health Care NP stream (in partner-

ship with Dalhousie University). I work clinically at an Outreach Clinic one 

day a week. I am licensed with the College of Nurses of Ontario (CNO) in the 

Extended Class (NP ð Primary Health Care) and with the RNANT/NU as an 

NP. I am also chairperson for the NP Practice Committee (RNANT/NU). 

I can be reached via email at elizabethcook@theedge.ca.  

mailto:elizabethcook@theedge.ca
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A Canadian Nurse in Belize   

By Heather Leslie 
 

For he past 6 years I have been volunteering and raising money for schools in Belize, a small Central American country south 

of Mexico and east of Guatemala.  With a population of under 300,000 people, the country is a former British protectorate, 

and poverty is still wide spread.  I started my sabbatical year in 2006 in Belize, working at a primary health care clinic and 

providing health promotion services in four Belize City schools.  Later that year, I  moved on to San Pedro, a town on Amber-

gris Caye to a new Anglican school being built.   Holy Cross Anglican Primary School has been the focus of my support and 

work ever since.  I have been able to return each year to continue to see the school grow.  

The school came about thanks to Francis and Vernon Wilson, missionaries from West Virginia who had been in Belize for 

eight years.  They saw the desperate need for an additional school in San Pedro.  They pulled money from everywhere, mostly 

donations to get three classrooms up and running in the fall of 2006.   

My recollections of the first days of school include lots of kids arriving, very curious about their new school, some crying at 

being left by moms with small ones on their hips.  We all hoped the newly completed bathroom would hold out (one for 70 

students) and that the meals planned would satisfy the hungry children.  I was up to my elbows in dirty dishes at the end of 

the first few chaotic days as teachers and students got used to the idea of being in school.  The very little ones were asleep on 

the floor in the afternoons, not being used to such activity all day.  There was no furniture to start with as it was being built in 

the western province. 

Francis took a page out of the book of health promotion and preven-

tion by establishing a robust feeding program, including vitamins.  As 

the children at the school are from poor homes, the provision of dental 

care is essential to their health.  A volunteer dentist set up two clinics 

in town, one at the local health clinic and one at the school.  Children 

are taken to the health clinic if they come to school sick. 

In 2011 there are 500 plus students, 17 classrooms, a preschool pro-

gram, computer lab, school office, cafeteria, composing toilets, and 

solar panels on the roof to provide some of the electricity needs.   

The focus of my teaching in the classroom includes sexual health, 

along with nutrition, hand washing and communicable disease.  Belize 

has a high teen pregnancy rate; STIõs and HIV are also of concern to 

the country.  The teachers are charged with the responsibility to de-

liver the health curriculum, but some are not comfortable with sub-

jects such as puberty, pregnancy, birth control and sexually transmitted diseases.  I have been able to spend concentrated 

time presenting these topics and found the students attentive and curious.   

Other community projects developed over time include a road to improve sanitation and access to the homes that have been 

built on stilts over water.  The people in the community take part in some fund raising, and build the road.  The development 

of a sewing centre at the school has given the he women the ability to earn money for the school and themselves. 

Volunteering is not as easy as it looks.   The heat, different food and security issues are challenging.   I experienced culture 

shock during my first three months in Belize.  Surprisingly, I also felt some difficulty coming home again after being immersed 

in the Belizean culture.  Exposure to some of the social and health challenges has certainly helped me be more patient and 

appreciative of what I have in Canada. 

The rewards of lending a helping hand far outweigh the challenges.  I have made life long friends, and discovered bird watch-

ing.  I urge you to consider giving of your time and talents either at home or abroad.  Itõs worth it. 

Northern Nurses on the International Scene 



Connections Fall 2011                                                                                                                                                                                            9 

 

 Advocacy: Discussions at a Territorial Meeting 

By Pertice Moffitt 
The Registered Nurses Association of the Northwest Territories and Nunavut (RNANT/NU) held professional development 

for RNs in Yellowknife on September 15, 2011.  Speakers in attendance at the meetings were our President of the Board, An-

gela Luciani, Barb Mildon (President Elect, Canadian Nurses Association), Micheline Jaworski, (Program Manager, Nurse 

One), Chantal Leonard (CEO, Canadian Nurses Protective Society), and Paddy Meade (Deputy Minister, Department of 

Health & Social Services, GNWT). Mich-

eline Jaworski spoke of the benefits of 

NurseOne to Registered Nurses and Nurse 

Practitioners. NurseOne enables RNs to 

make use of many electronic books and jour-

nals to bring evidence into your practice.   

Angela Luciani is the President, RNANT/

NU. She is a Nurse Educator, Nunavut Arc-

tic College in Iqaluit, Nunavut. Angela said   

I realized that advocacy on behalf of 

RNANT/NU means advocating in a few 

areas and doing this really well. I was also 

struck éthat it [advocacy] was not hearing 

from the Association that mattered most, it 

was hearing from individual nurses living 

and working in the communities, experienc-

ing the issues every day. How these individ-

ual nurses advocate on behalf of themselves, 

nursing and health care as a whole reso-

nated most with politicians, government and 

decision makers. RNANT/NU can provide 

the foundation for advocacy, but it's the indi-

vidual members that have the louder, 

stronger voices in their communities. 

Barbara Mildon shared that advocacy is central to the work of the Canadian Nurses Association.  There are many examples of 

health promotion work, in particular, housing, health literacy and other determinants of health indicating that health must 

be built into health policy. She reiterated that Canadian nurses have outstanding credibility and that nurses are the lifeline of 

the Canadian health care service. She reminded those in attendance that nurses have òa rich network no matter where we areó 

and that ònursing is broader than each of us and it takes connection to advance nursingó.  She noted that regulation and ad-

vocacy go hand in hand and she encourages nurses to speak out and act.  The Canadian Nurses Association is implementing 

the National Expert Commission, co-chaired by Marlene Smadu and Maureen McTeer, to advocate for òthe health of our na-

tion and the future of our health care systemó. The Commission will be travelling across the country and will be collecting 

data as well on the web-site. This is our chance as rural and remote nurses to give voice to our challenges, experiences and 

solutions. How do we shift and realign health services? Where do we mobilize resources?  

Paddy Meade said that the Northwest Territories may be challenged because of distance and remoteness but we are the per-

fect size to get things done. She cautioned that the health care system is more and more challenged by lack of resources and 

that the cost of doing business in remote locations is challenging to our health system. She encouraged nurses to approach the 

decision makers within the government and partner with them to make changes to government policy direction.  Politicians 

have many demands on their time so if we want to get their attention there are a few things that we can do: develop a credi-

ble, explicit and clear message that is delivered quickly; get the politicianõs attention by saying whatõs in it for them; and, 

listen to the politicianõs perspective and then arm them with statistics that will move our nursing issue forward.  

4TH Year Nursing Students With: Front-L to R- Angela Luciani, President 

RNANT/NU, Barbra Mildon, CNA President-Elect, Barb Leonard, Chief 

Executive Officer, CNPS. 

Back Row: Steven Leck, Executive Director  RNANT/NU, and Vee Faria, 

Instructor for Aurora College. 


